




On Campus 
Three Appointed 
To Board Of 
Trustees 

At the first meeting of the 
Whittier College Board of Trustees 
this academic year, Chairman 
Carl L. Randolph announced the 
appointment of two new members 
to the Board, Manuel R. Caldera 
of San Diego and Benjamin B. 
Tregoe, Jr., of Princeton, NJ, and 
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the reappointment of a previous 
valued Board Member, Harold 
S. Voeglin of Newport Beach. 

Manuel Caldera is founder and 
president of AMEX Systems, Inc., 
which he founded in 1971 with 
corporate offices in Hawthorne. 
AMEX is one of the largest minor-
ity owned companies in the Uni-
ted States with some 400 employ-
ees and revenues approaching 
$15 M providing such diverse ser-
vices as the designing, develop-
ment and manufacturing of ad-
vanced electronics ranging in 
scope from aircraft and space-
craft systems to sound-powered 
telephone to ship board commu-
nication and navigational equip-
ment. AMEX personnel are as-
signed to various government in-
stallations and logistic support in 
connection with the overhaul, 
maintenance, testing and docu-
mentation of various types of so-
phisticated electronic equipment. 
President Carter appointed 

Caldera to the Inter-American 
Foundation which provides finan-
cial assistance to non-government 
related programs in Latin Amen- 

ca, making him one of four direct-
ors from private industry who 
have been nominated by the Pres-
ident and confirmed by the US 
Senate. The new College Trustee 
serves as chairman of the Latin 
American Manufacturers' Associa-
tion and is on the Board of Direct-
ors of the National YMCA and the 
Society of Hispanic Professional 
Engineers. A member of the Los 
Angeles Mayor's International 
Trade Development Subcommit- 

Benjamin B. Tregoe, Ph.D. 
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On Campus 
tee he is also chairman of the Ex-
ecutive Committee for Small Busi-
ness of the California Chamber of 
Commerce. 
Benjamin B. Tregoe, Jr., is an 

alumnus of Whittier College, from 
which he graduated in 1951 
subsequently earning his doctorate 
in sociology from Harvard Univer-
sity. He is Chairman of the Board 
of Directors and Chief Execu-
tive Officer of Kepner-Tregoe, 
Inc., an international manage-
ment education and organiza-
tion development firm located in 
Princeton. 
From 1955-58, Dr. Tregoe 

served as Associate Social Scien-
tist with the Rand Corporation in 
Santa Monica and as a lecturer 
at USC, and UCLA, He and his 
colleague, Dr. Charles H. Kepner, 
developed the Kepner-Tregoe Ra-
tional Process—the application of 
cause-effect logic to management 
activities. 
Tregoe has served with the Uni-

ted States delegations to Hun-
gary and Poland and is currently 
discussing the use of the Kepner-
Tregoe program with Eastern 
European countries. 
In addition to giving sympo-
siums at Davos and Geneva, 
Switzerland, and in Tokyo, Japan, 
he has authored articles and re-
search papers, and with Dr. 
Kepner, is the author of the 
Rational Manager, published by 
McGraw Hill, one of the best-
selling works in the field of ma-
nagement methods. 
Harold S. Voegelin, a partner 

in the law firm of Voegelin and 
Barton, previously served on the 
Whittier College Board of Trustees 
from 1973-1978. Born in New 
Jersey, he received his J.D. from  

the University of Michigan Law 
School and has lectured at USC, 
Southern Methodist University in 
Dallas, and recently at the Ameri-
can Bar Association National 
Institute on "Current" Legal As-
pects of Doing Business in 
Europe" in Chicago. 
Voegelin is a member of the 

Los Angeles County, Inter-Amer-
ican Bar Associations and the 
State Bar of California, and serves 
as Chairman of the Board of Di-
rectors of The West Coast Corn-
modityExchange and Director of 
Smith International, Nesbitt Food 
Products, A.J. Bayer Company, 
and the Five-Thirty Corporation. 

His services to the community 
include the Presidency of the Los 
Angeles Junior Chamber of Com-
merce and Director and Vice Pres-
ident of the United Cerebral 
Palsy Association of Los Angeles, 
Inc. from 1958-1962; Director of 
the South Coast Child Guidance 
Clinic in Newport Beach, 1965-
1968; and acting as a Trustee for 
the Nesbitt Foundation of Los 
Angeles and the Lluella Morey 
Murphy Foundation of Los 
Angeles. 
Among his many published ar-

ticles are a number on the subject 
of estate planning, wills, trusts 
and estates and tax planning. 

Mrs. Meek displays some items o 
shipment from Boston. 

her late husband's collection before 
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On Campus 
John Greenleaf 
Whittier 
Collection In 
College 

The College has acquired the 
John Greenleaf Whittier Collec-
tion of memorabilia and materials 
amassed by the late Dr. Frederick 
Meek, pastor of the South Church 
of Boston. 

A great admirer of the Quaker 
poet, Dr. Meek spent a lifetime 
collecting manuscripts of the pub-
lished works and letters to and 
from the nineteenth century au-
thor and reformer. Included in the 
Meek collection are also twenty-
two original portraits, the con-
tents of Whittier's study from his 
Oak Knoll residence, and over 100 
additional items. 

President Eugene S. Mills re-
cently concluded the arrangements 
with Dr. Meek's widow to bring 
these memorabilia to the College 
which bears the name of this 
vigorous and politically powerful 
abolitionist editor and writer. 

Librarian Philip O'Brien and 
the Director for Planned Giving, 
Arliss Johnson, were in Boston to 
oversee the safe transportation of 
this extensive material which will 
add a new dimension to the 
Quaker Collection already in the 
Bonnie Bell Wardman Library. 

A Good Man 
Looks Toward 
Retirement... 
And So Now 
The College Is 
Looking 

It was August 1, 1974, when 
Dick Thomson '34 joined the 

Whittier College staff as Director 
of Alumni Affairs, following his 
ownership and management of a 
men's clothing business in Whittier 
for over 40 years. And in that 
six-year period, Dick and his wife, 
Helen, have involved themselves 
deeply in the life of the College 
and the lives of its alumni. 
Dick, after many years of 

distinguished service, is easing him-
self toward retirement. He will 
continue to carry out his duties 
full-time during the current 1980-
81 academic year, and then will 
go on a half-time basis in 1981-82 
(beginning July 1, 1981), with his 
responsibilities being fulfilled by 
June 30, 1982. Those duties, which 
he will continue during his half-
time service, include the 11-9-5 
Club, the sports Hall of Fame, and 
other projects in which he has a 
special interest. 

Accordingly, the College wishes 
to hire, as soon as possible, a new 
full-time Director of Alumni Af-
fairs who can, not only work along 
with Dick to learn the various 
routine responsibilities, but also 
begin to undertake—with Alumni 
Board participation—an "outreach" 
program designed to carry out the 
good work already started by Dick,  

and to expand the program among 
alumni in the field. (These might 
include alumni clubs, alumni-ad-
missions volunteer work, and the 
like.) 

The person we are looking for 
is, obviously, a Whittier alum. 
Ideally, he or she would have 
experience in a college alumni 
office, or, if not, have college 
administrative experience and, 
therefore, have more than a nod-
ding acquaintance with alumni 
work. But applications from busi-
ness people are welcome, too, and 
you can be sure that all corres-
pondence will be reviewed care-
fully and thoughtfully. The suc-
cessful applicant will be a creative 
person, one who is willing to travel 
(but clearly not all the time), 
who really enjoys people, can 
speak well and articulately before 
alumni gatherings and public audi-
ences, who already has strong 
feelings of affection for the 
College, and who can work as 
part of a new and creative manage-
ment team. 

The Director of Alumni Affairs 
will report directly to the Vice 
President for College Advancement 
—Jim Avison—and salary will be 
commensurate with experiente 
and training, subject, of course, to 
the limitations imposed by the 
financial considerations in evidence 
at most small, independent col-
leges. (Put another way, "money" 
should not be the sole reason for 
applying.) 

Applications or nominations 
should be made in writing to the 
Alumni Director Search Commit-
tee, in care of the Office of Col-
lege Advancement. Information 
will, of course, be kept entirely 
confidential. 

Let's hear from you! 
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The Class of 1930 was welcomed into the Golden Anniversary Club at a 
luncheon in the President's home on Homecoming day. 

Walter Cammack '15 gets help with his name tag 
from Alumni President Susie Roberts '67. He was 
the oldest alumnus to attend the gathering. 

On Campus 
Homecoming 
ANew 
Approach 

Coming from an idea by former 
Alumni Board Member Helen 
(Wittman) Smith '52, that took a 
year and a half of planning, Home-
coming '80—"The Year of the 
Alumni"—presented a new format 
that met with instant acceptance 
and success. In order to make 
Homecoming more meaningful, it 
was decided to meet in 5-year 
periods after the traditional Home-
coming Football Game which was 
shifted to the afternoon. 

Under the direction of Daunn 
Lovejoy '60 and her Activities 
Committee, arrangements were 
made with nine local alums to 
entertain the different groups, with 
Home Plate, a catering service 
owned and operated by Jill 
(Hornby) McClintock '68, provid-
ing the refreshments. 

President and Mrs. Mills and 
Alumni President Susie (Elliott) 
Roberts '67 and her husband 
Tom '65, were kept busy visiting 
the different "Get Togethers" that 
were very well attended and much 
enjoyed. 

It was estimated that Alumni 
attendance was almost 20017o better  

at Homecoming than in any 
previous year, which proved to the 
Alumni Board that this format 
should be continued in the future. 
An evaluation meeting was held at 
the home of Bob '52 and Helen 
Smith, attended by the people 
who had acted as hosts, as well 
as members of the Activities 
Committee. 

Cooperation between the Alum-
ni Association and the Associated 
Student Body was evident as 
Alumni helped with half-time 
activities during the game, provid-
ing balloons that were released 
upon the announcement of the 
Homecoming Queen. 

Members of the class of 1970 "remember when" 
as they look over their yearbook. 

President Mills talks with members of the Class of 1970 who held their Tenth An-
niversary Reunion in the Faculty Center the evening before Homecoming. 
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The Homecoming 1980 Court with their escorts. (Left to right) Freshman 
Darlene Vigil, junior April Inge and senior Bill Fuentes. (Not pictured: 
senior Cheryl Canning and sophomore Gail Godown.) Whittier High School 
Cardinal Band in the background. 

1980 Homecoming Queen Kathy Robles is crowned. 

'4 

Hardworking Palmers received the award for work-
manship with "Those Were the Days." 

7g 	 - 
The Athenians won the Theme Award with 
their "Fun in the 50's"float. 

"Summer of '64" won the 
prize for color for the 
Me taph onians. 

President and Mrs. Mills enjoy the crowd as they are 
driven up Philadelphia Street. 

Humor was the subject that won the prize for the Franklins with "Let's 
Not Forget." 
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Professor Richard Strecker of the Law School, Speaking on "Financial Planning for 
Women." 

On Campus 

Financial 
Planning For 
Women 

Professor Richard Strecker, 
authority on tax law at the Whit-
tier College School of Law, was 
the featured speaker at the morn-
ing session of the Planned Giving 
Seminar held at the College Facul-
ty Center on Tuesday, October 28. 
Approximately 80 women attend-
ed the program sponsored jointly 
by the Whittier College Office of 
Planned Giving and the Woman's 
Auxiliary, and designed to feature 
the woman's role in family finan-
cial planning. Too often women 
have left these matters to their 
spouses without their own involve-
ment or understanding, and in the 
event they are widowed, many of 
them are unable to cope with the 
heavy demands of probate and the 
complex legal matters in settling 
an estate. 

As a result, statistics show, four 
out of five widows lose a major 
part of their inheritance within  

18 months of their husband's death 
because of bad investments and 
other financial problems. 

Dr. Strecker asserted that not 
only a certain peace of mind could 
prevail with systematic planning, 
but major tax savings could be 
afforded through wise effort. 

Three well-defined areas of 
saving were explored: 

1. Saving of estate and gift 
taxes through lifetime giving 
within the family. Using the 
$3000 annual gift exemption 
is a significant method to re-
duce taxes and provide for 
one's family members.This 
allows a person to give 
$3000 (double that for a 
married couple) each year 
to a relative, charity or 
perfect stranger and not pay 
tax on the gift. In this way, 
a couple with three grown 
children, for example, could 
give away $180,000 over 
a 10-year period all tax-free. 

The only qualification to 
this is that all gifts given in 
the last three years before 
death can be drawn back 
into the estate for tax 
purposes. 

The second advantage is 
that gift property is asses-
sed at its value when given 
instead of when the estate 
is taxed, which in a time of 
continuing inflation can make 
a substantial difference. 

The third major plus for 
lifetime giving is an income 
tax advantage, Strecker said. 
When property is put in trust 
or changes ownership there 
is a tax savings. For a person 
in a 7017o tax •bracket, 
lifetime giving can shift a 
portion of their income 
into a 20% or lower bracket. 

Individuals who do opt 
for lifetime giving must 
make sure they have ac-
counted for their own finan-
cial needs however, since 
once the money is gone, 
it's gone. For this reason, 
Strecker advised that a team 
of professionals—lawyer, ac-
countant and insurance pers-
on—work together to set up 
any complicated lifetime 
giving plan. 

2. Income tax savings ef-
fected by giving appreciat-
ed property to charity. 
Sizeable tax savings are avail-
able when appreciated assets 
are contributed to charity, 
thus providing a double 
advantage to the donor and 
the charity. 

3. Income of estate tax 
savings through life income 
gifts to charity. The follow-
ing examples were given: 
A. The "Charitable Lead" 

Trust 
Here the charity gets the in-
come for a period of time 
after which the property 

12 



On Campus 
reverts to the donor or to 
the chosen object of his 
bounty within the family. 
Tax result: An immediate 
income tax deduction for 
the computed "actuarial 
value" of the charity's right 
to receive income for the 
period. 
B. "Charitable Remainder" 

Trust 
Income-producing property 
such as stocks, bonds, or 
real estate is transferred to 
a trust, with the income to 
Ernest for so long as he may 
live. After his death, the 
property goes to Favorite 
Cause Foundation. Tax re-
sult: Ernest is entitled "now" 
to an income tax deduction 
equal to 50% of the value of 
the stock, bonds and real 
estate. Furthermore, the 
value of the stock, bonds 
and real estate will be 
exempt from estate tax just 
as a delayed bequest set 
up in his will. 

The afternoon session took the 
form of a panel presentation by 
several members of the Whittier 
College Planned Giving Council: 
Wayne Harvey, CPA; Thomas Bew-
ley, Attorney; Harriet Harris, Real 
Estate Developer; Gene Bishop, 
Insurance and Investments; and 
Arliss Johnson, Director of Planned 
Giving at Whittier College, as 
moderator. 

Each member spoke from his or 
her particular professional ap-
proach to the matter of essential 
estate planning and how each 
discipline inter-related into an 
effective network pattern. 
The impact from the day's 

session could be counted as 
effective, from the flood of 
questions and the quality of the 
responses by the women. 

Garth Hintz 
Joins College 
Advancement 
The College has a new Com-

munity and Press Relations Direc-
tor, Garth Hintz. 
Educated at Loyola Universi-
ty, Garth was a producer for 
KTLA television and for seven 
years was Director of Community 
relations for KNXT (CBS), where 
he was aslo an on-air editorial 
spokesperson. He has served 
as an account executive for the 
Chevrolet and Chrysler Corpora-
tions in Detroit, where he was 
associated with BBDO Advertis-
ing, McHugh & Hoffman, Inc. and 
Campbell—Ewald Advertising, in 
California he has worked for 
Joan Luther & Associates in 
Beverly Hills and for Dan B. 
Miner Advertising, in addition to 
running his own public relations 
company in Pasadena. 
With thirty years experience 

in public relations, Garth is com-
mitted to putting the College 
"On Scene". 
He and his wife Christal keep 

fit running in the early hours 
before going to work. 

Director Of 
Development 
Jerry G. Laiblin, who was 

Associate Director of Develop-
ment for the Boy Scouts of 
America, Los Angeles, is the new 
Director of Annual Giving at the 
College. 

A graduate of the University of 
California, Santa Barbara, Jerry 
has been associated with scouting 
since 1965, holding major posi-
tions as Executive Director of the 
King's River Council in Fresno; 
Executive Director of the Holly-
wood-Wilshire Council; Finance 
and Public Relations Director for 
the Los Angeles program; and for 
the past year as Associate Director 
of Development, Los Angeles, in 
which he successfully directed the 
Executive Board Leadership Cam-
paign and various other fund-
raising projects. 

According to Vice President 
Avison, Jerry is responsible for 
the College's program of annual 
giving, including the Alumni Fund, 
Parents Council, business and 
industry support, and other pro-
jects designed to obtain unrestrict-
ed gift monies for the academic 
program. 

"We are delighted," Avison said, 
"t•o have Jerry on our team, and I 
look forward to working with him 
closely in a program designed to 
increase substantially the number 
and amount of gifts which come 
to the College unhampered by 
restriction. He is uniquely quali-
fied for this position." 

Jerry and his wife, who live in 
La Mirada, have two children, a 
daughter, 14, and a son, 11. Jerry 
is a member of Rotary Inter-
national and a Board Member of 
Los Ranchos Presbytery, La Mira-
da Presbyterian Church. 
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On Campus 
11-9-5 Club 
Rolls On 

A well-attended series of Monday 
Football Luncheons has just been 
completed, featuring a variety of 
fine programs and outstanding 
speakers. President Herman Fink 
'35, presided at each meeting 
which featured the traditional 
"Guess the Score" prize; the 
"Football Quiz" asked by Howard 
Krueger '33 each week; and the 
presentation of "Player of the 
Week" awards. Coach Hugh Men-
dez survived the kidding and 
"crying towel" antics of the 
group, and Bud Thorup of the 
Campus Inn provided excellent 
meals. 
The Annual Basketball BBQ 

will be held Thursday evening, 
January 8, when Basketball Coach 
Dave Jacobs will introduce the 
Poet Varsity and his Coaching 
Staff as guests of the Club. The 
Newman/Bonham Award will be 
presented to outstanding Alumni 
in the Coaching Field. 

On February 25, the annual 
"Coaches in the Field" Bean Feed 
will take place in the Faculty 
Center, with Alumni Coaches in 
the Southern California Area being 
invited as guests of the Club. After 
the meal and program, the group 
will attend the Whittier Poets 
versus Occidental Tigers game in 
the Donald E. Graham Activities 
Center. 

Monday, March 2, is the date 
set for the Spring Sports Luncheon 
at which time recognition is given 
athletes in the Spring Sports. The 
third induction into the Whittier 
College Athletic "Hall of Fame" 
will take place during the Spring;  

the date for this important and 
outstanding event will be announc-
ed later. 

Monday, April 27, is the date 
for the Ninth Annual 11-9-5 Club 
Golf Tournament which will again 
be held at the Western Hills Golf 
and Country Club in Carbon Can-
yon in Chino. Once more, Tom 
Sepulveda '42 will head up the 
committee that will afford a variety 
of prizes and awards to be present-
ed at a dinner which will be held 
in the Clubhouse. 

On Monday, May 4, a new event 
will be sponsored by the 11-9-5 
Club at an All Sports Award 
Luncheon, when recognition will 
be given to men and women ath-
letes, with the Club sponsoring 
both the luncheon and the awards. 

As of this writing, a new high 
in paid memberships has been 
reached, with 165 athletic-minded 
fans sending in their $15 fee. The 
goal for this term has been set at 
200 and an effort is now being 
made to encourage those who have 
not renewed their memberships to 
do so. 

School started early this year—
the first football game was Sep-
tember 13, leaving no time for the 
team to practice. To compensate 
for this lack, the Varsity members 
had to come back to Whittier a 
week early. There was no budget 
to cover meals during this period, 
so the 11-9-5 Club took on this 
responsibility. They also sponsored 
a basketball player to the Sea-
sider Classic in Honolulu, since 
not enough money was provided 
to take the entire team. 

Spring Fling, 
Anyone? 

Question: Where can you have a 
lot of fun, bring the children, 
meet a gaggle of former class- 

mates, have an outdoor barbeque, 
play outrageous games, square 
dance, receive favors, exhibit your 
skill at painting (drawing, photo-
graphy, etc.), run a family race 
with other jogger types, or just 
relax and watch the "youngsters" 
do their thing(s)? 

Answer: Why, at the first annual 
Spring Fling on May 2. Where 
else? 

It all started when the Executive 
Board of the Alumni Association 
discussed how, when, and where 
the Alumni Achievement and 
Service Awards could be made in 
1980-81, since Homecoming this 
year featured meetings in indi-
vidual homes and there was no 
single gathering of alumni (as in 
the past) at which the awards 
could be made. 

One thing led to another, and 
there took on momentum the 
notion that we should have a 
spring Alumni Day. And before 
long, because the date coincided 
with the annual "Spring Sing," 
there was a natural result: Let's 
call it SPRING FLING! 

You will, of course, be receiving 
more detailed information later, 
and invitations will be going 
generally to alumni in the geo-
graphical area running, roughly, 
from San Diego to Santa Barbara, 
(but any alum can come). The 
affair—which also coincides with 
the "Cinco de Mayo" celebration 
—will have a "Western" theme, so 
be prepared to wear your boots 
and bandanas. But most of all, be 
prepared to have a good time! 
Maybe we're starting a tradition! 

Spring Fling is being sponsored 
by the Alumni Association (Susie 
Elliott Roberts, '67, president), 
with details being worked out by 
a special Spring Fling Committee 
headed by Dante Marinelli, '76. 

14 



On Campus 
Although a final decision has not 
yet been made, Dante reports 
that registration will probably cost 
$7.50 per adult, and $2.50 for 
children 12 and under. 

See you there, Podnah! 

Help Us Help 
Students 

Barbara Jefferson, Director 
of the Career Planning and Place-
ment Office needs your help in 
two ways. 
The Career Planning and 

Placement Office needs your as-
sistance to develop an Alumni 
Contact Network. Through this 
Network, students and recent 
graduates have an opportunity to 
meet and talk with professionals 
in the fields they themselves 
wish to enter. Frequently student 
job hunters really have no con-
ception of what is actually in-
volved in working in a particular 
profession. Visiting and talking 
with someone who is established  

in that field would be of great 
value. It provides a chance to get 
candid answers to questions, to 
observe the work environment, 
learn the pitfalls and benefits and 
also the best way to prepare for 
that profession. 

Meetings can take place in 
your office, over lunch, at your 
home, or anywhere that you wish 
to suggest. If a meeting is not 
feasible, students could contact 
you by mail or phone, prefer-
ably at your place of business 
wherever you indicate to us it 
would be most convenient. 
The Career Planning Office 

will keep a file of names and 
adresses of Alumni Contact Net-
work volunteers, and will endeav-
or to match locations and pro-
fessions with the aspirations of 
students. 

The second plea is for part-
time, or summer jobs. As always, 
there is a great need for these, par-
ticularly the summer jobs, where 
the question of being near the 
campus is not so important to stu- 

dents as the employment itself, 
since many students are depend-
ent on summer jobs to carry them 
through the next academic year. 

Many of you remember your 
own anxieties—your concern as 
to how you would actually use the 
years of learning when you gra-
duated; the apprehension as to 
whether you were on the right 
track; and, as summer drew near, 
the all-pervading question, would 
you find employment to help you 
through the next year? 

Remembering all this, won't 
you help today's students by fill-
ing in and returning the short 
form below to: 

Barbara L. Jefferson, Director 
Office of Career Planning 

and Placement 
Whittier College 

Whittier, CA 90608 
If you have any questions or 

know of other ways you can help, 
contact the Office of Career 
Planning and Placement at 
(213) 693-0771, ext. 228 or 230 

Thank you! 

ALUMNI CONTACT NETWORK 

Name  	Class 

Major at Whittier  
	

Graduate Degree 	  

Occupational Field 
	

Title 	  

Employer 	 

Business Address 

Business Phone 

I am willing to: 

Supply full-time employment information ( ) Have students contact me for information 
about my work 

( ) 

Supply summer jobs ( ) Come to campus to meet with students ( ) 

Supply part-time employment information ( ) Sponsor a term internship ( ) 

Where should a Whittier student contact you? 
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SPOIO& John Strey 
Football 
The Poets saw too much of 

Redlands' All-American tailback 
candidate Tony Haertl and it prob-
ably cost them a shot at the 
Southern California Intercollegiate 
Athletic Conference football title. 

After beating Redlands for the 
first time in seven years in 1979, 
the Bulldogs got revenge this 
year primarily because Haertl en-
joyed a spectacular game at 
Whittier's expense, when he broke 
a 70-yard touchdown run that for 
all intents and purposes, broke 
the Poets' resistance. 

Until the loss at Redlands, 
Whittier had beaten La Verne 
and Pomona-Pitzer in the Confer-
ence, while struggling somewhat 
during the pre-season when they 
lost to St. Mary's, Azusa-Pacific 
and University of San Diego. 

Whittier played perhaps its most 
impressive game at Homecoming, 
jumping in front of Occidental, 
21-0, and coasting to a 21-12 
victory. The win, substantially 
more one-sided than the score 
indicates, boosted Whittier's ad- 

Flanker Ezra Burdix makes an over-the-
shoulder grab of a touchdown from 
quarterback Peter Janke as the Poets 
beat Occidental 21-12. 

vantage over Oxy to 40-28-2 in 
the 70 games played to date. The 
series has had only one interrup-
tion (1918) since its inception 
in 1907. 

The Poets had some blue chip 
players. Quarterback Peter Janke 
developed into one of the top 
passers in the conference working 
with receivers Chris Ware, Ezra 
Burdix, Bob Collins, Erie Collins 
and Richard Nila. 

Junior cornerback Louie San-
chez, the SCIAC's top punter for 
two years, was on top again with 
a 40-yard average, while senior 
safety Jody Hoomalu neared the 
record for pass interceptions with 
only the Claremont-Mudd game to 
be played. He had nine for the first 
nine games. 

Game by Game: 
Whittier 8, St. Mary's 37 

Whittier 6, Azusa-Pacific 14 
Whittier 35, La Verne 14 
Whittier 13, San Diego 33 

Whittier 27, Pomona-Pitzer 0 
Whittier 36, La Verne 3 
Whittier 15, Redlands 30 
Whittier 21, Occidental 12 

Men's Basketball 
Something unusual happened to 

the Whittier College basketball 
team last year. They lost a con-
ference game for the first time 
over a five-season span. In fact, 
they lost four games. 

But the National Collegiate 
Athletic Association says the 
Poets established a national record 
for small colleges before Occiden- 
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Leo Caiclera (left), Josie Candels (center) and Coach Phil O'Brien. 

tal snapped their 48-game con-
ference win streak on January 30, 
1980. 

The season also was unusual 
because Coach Dave Jacobs had 
only his second losing record 
(11-14) in nine years at the 
College. The other sub-.500 record 
was logged in 1974, but Jacobs 
still has produced a 148-95 
career mark here. 

As the Poets attempt to elevate 
their third place (8-4) SCIAC 
standing, Jacobs is hoping im-
proved shooting and speed will 
be enough to turn it around 
during the 1980-81 campaign. 

Whittier's strength this year 
should show in the quality and 
depth of their wings and point 
guards, to offset the loss of 6-6 
Stan Tolliver and 6-6 Ken Brown, 
two of the premier rebounders 
in the conference. 

Jacobs has moved the starting 
point guard, 6-2 senior co-captain 
Doug Martin to wing to utilize 
his blazing speed and shooting 
ability. This leaves the point guard 
duties to be handled by 5-11 
senior Job Hung and 5-8 soph-
omore Greg McNair. 

Chris Macrorie, the other co-
captain, returns at wing after 
leading the Poets in shooting a 
year ago at 52%. Macrorie is an 
excellent outside shooter and adept 
in setting up his shots. 

Others competing behind Martin 
and Macrorie are junior letterman 
Kevin MacDonald (6-3), soph-
omore Skip Bush (6-2), Craig 
LeSuer (6-2), John Kaohimanu 
(6-2) and Steve Egbert (6-3) 
former All-CIF player at Whit-
tier's Sierra High School. 

If 6-5 junior Steve McCrea, 
a part-time starter last year, 
develops into the physical leader 
inside which Jacobs believes he 

Sports 
can, the Poets don't figure to lose 
too many battles on the back-
boards. Sophomore forwards 6-6 
Jeff Weaver and Doug Turley also 
must develop quickly to solidify 
the Poets' rebounding and defense 
inside and take some of the load 
off McCrea. 

Although Whittier was out of 
the championship picture for the 
first time in five seasons in 1980, 
the Poets possess double the titles 
(29) over the nearest SCIAC com-
petitor, Redlands, which has 14. 

Cross Country 
Whittier will have representa-

tives at both the men's and 
women's cross-country national 
championships. 

Senior Josie Candela qualified 
for the AJAW Division 3 competi-
tion at Seattle, Washington, with a 
fine showing in the 5,000 meter 
regional test at El Dorado Park, 
Long Beach. 

Freshman Leo Caldera, Monte-
bello, made the qualifying mark in 
the NCAA District 8 regional over 
an 8,000-meter course at Pomona. 

He will run in the nationals at 
the University of Rochester, N.Y. 

Phil O'Brien, coach for cross-
country, will accompany both 
runners. 

Water Polo 
The Poets finished the first half 

of the water polo season with a 
3-2 record, featuring their first 
win ever over Occidental. 

Whittier's soccer team complet-
ed the conference season in third 
place with a 4-2 record. 

Women's 
Basketball 

Whittier's fifth women's basket-
ball coach in five seasons hopes 
to put the program on a winning 
basis with seven returning letter 
winners and several outstanding 
freshmen prospects. 

Wally Homey, formerly a head 
coach for the California High 
School varsity boys' team, comes 
to the College with a 199-88 
career record through 15 years 
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of coaching both boys and girls 
on various levels. He is a native of 
Whittier, attending Whittier High 
School and Cal State Long Beach, 

Heading the returnees is Claudia 
Schalchlin, one of the top scorers 
and rebounders in the conference, 
Ruth Ruff and Laurie Fortney, 
last year's most valuable player. 

Sports 
Women's 
Volleyball 

The Poets appear on the verge 
of a breakthrough in women's 
volleyball under the tutelage of 
Bernette Cripe, who has spent 
four seasons rebuilding the pro-
gram from scratch. 

Cripe's team was gaining the 
respect of other SCIAC opponents 
this fall, despite the fact that 
seven of the eight players seeing 
action are freshmen. In fact, only 
three non-freshmen made the 
varsity roster. 

Newman Field 
After 17 years as Memorial Stadium, Whittier's home football grounds officially became known as Newman 
Field during September dedication ceremonies at halftime of the Poets' 35-14 victory over the University 
of La Verne. 
The stadium was renamed, and a commemorative plaque erected at the entrance near the scoreboard, as a 
tribute to Wallace 'Chief" Newman, who coached 19 Poet football teams from 1929-1950. 
President Eugene S. Mills (right) presided at the dedication, assisted by Trustee Ray Dezember (center). Coach 
Newman is shown here with his wife, Grace, on the left. 
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Campus Day 

Bill Tunison '43 and Susie '67 
and Tom '65 Roberts represented 
the Alumni at the Campus Day 
Faire held on Saturday, November 
15. Campus Day is the Admissions 
Office's version of an open house 
and our alums did a good job talk-
ing to prospective students and 
their parents at the cookie and 
coffee table. 

Alumni Scholarship 
Winners 

Every year two students are 
chosen as recipients of the Alumni 
Scholarships, one for a student 
who is the daughter or son of an 
alumnus from the Long Beach 
area and one for any alumnus' 
child who is attending Whittier. 
This year's recipients were Alison 
Hawley, a sophomore majoring in 
Child Development and daughter 
of Charles '51 and Mary '52 
Hawley, and Mark Peter, a fresh-
man majoring in Political Science 
and son of Jim '58 and Ann '59 
Peter. 

Upcoming Events 

"Basketball Social Hour—Sat-
urday, February 21 
All alumni are invited to the 

social hour which will be held in  

	 Alumni 
Almanac 

(Check this space in every Rock 
for quick up-dates on Alumni 
activities.) 

the Dance Room in the Graham 
Activities Center prior to the game 
between the Poets and the Bull-
dogs from Redlands. Alumni may 
contact the Alumni Office for 
further information. 

"Career Day —March 
Local alumni may be contacted 

by members of the Alumni Board's 
Student Relations Committee, 
chaired by Dr. Art Major '67 to 
participate in the annual Career 
Day program. This event is spons-
ored by the Office of Career 
Planning and Placement, directed 
by Barbara Jefferson. Volunteers 
may be asked to represent their 
particular company or organization 
or to make a presentation to 
students about their career field. 
Your participation in this program  

will be appreciated, especially in 
light of the concern that most 
students have about their job 
opportunities after graduating. 

**Theatre  Party—March 21 
The Activities Committee of 

the Alumni Board, chaired by 
Daunn Lovejoy '60 will sponsor a 
theatre party for all alumni on 
Saturday, March 21. Alumni will 
have dinner and go on to attend 
the third production of the 
Whittier College Drama depart-
ment, a musical which has yet to 
be chosen. Contact the Alumni 
Office for further information. 

**Spring  Fling—May 2 
Watch for news of a program of 

events which are now being plan-
ned by the Alumni Board and 
friends. Spring Fling will involve 
activities for alumni, their families, 
faculty and administrators and 
their families, students, their par-
ents and the rest of the College 
community. 
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Law School Margaret Anaya Tan 

WCSL's New 
Assistant Dean 

"It was a natural merger of my 
administrative background and 
legal training," says Kathryn Kerfes 
referring to her new position as 
Assistant Dean of WCSL. 

Dean Kerfes is a UCLA graduate 
who came to our Ross McCollum 
Law Center in 1976 from U.S. 
Senator John V. Tunney's office. 
As his office manager in Los 
Angeles, she supervised the opera-
tion of the office, staff and 
finances, met with constituents, 
and researched legislative issues. 

Prior to that, she was assistant 
to an executive at the California 
Teachers Association. There she 
had some opportunity to do legal 
research related to higher educa-
tion and labor law matters. She 
also participated in the organiza-
tion of a staff collective bargain-
ing unit and served as a negotiator. 
This is where her interest in law 
school took root. She saw the 
need of teachers and staff for 
help in the struggle for salaries, 
job security, and benefits, and 
decided to pursue a career center-
ed on assisting individuals in 
asserting their rights. 

Many of you will recognize 
Dean Kerfes from one or more 
of her former roles at WCSL in 
the Admissions, Records, or Busi-
ness Office, or as the Dean's 
Administrative Assistant. In ad-
dition, she may have sat next to 
you in class, or competed with 
you or coached you in the Moot 
Court Honors Program. 

With this vast exposure to the 
Law School, and as a WCSL 
alumna, she is able to view her 
new responsibilities with special  

insight. Those areas include being 
chief financial officer of the Law 
School, budget coordinator, stu-
dent counselor, faculty liaison 
with the Dean, and supervisor of 
the Records, Business, and Main-
tenance operations. In addition, 
she has begun to expand the 
Placement Office at WCSL. She 
also does some student recruiting 
and admissions counseling. 

She works as hard as she did 
when both working and attending 
law school; however, with the 
pressure of studying removed, she 
truly enjoys her work day. She 
says this is especially true because 
of the excellent support staff. 
And she adds that being able to 
be of service to the students in 
her counseling role gives her a 
tremendous feeling of satisfaction. 

"I am pleased to have the one-
to-one contact and to help with 
curriculum planning and the per-
sonal problems which arise from 
the discipline necessary to succeed 
in law school," she said, pointing 
out that the night student general-
ly must practice more self-sacrifice 
as there is little time for outside 
interests when both working and 
attending law school. She observ-
ed that the Law School has become  

more organized and grounded with 
firmer rules. It is actually a help 
to the students to know where 
they stand. 

A major focus of attention in 
the coming months will be place-
ment. "We are developing a career 
counseling program that will begin 
with educational seminars in the 
first year of law school," she 
stated. Students "will be guided 
into clerking positions early, pref-
erably the summer following their 
first year. We will assist students 
in writing resumes and honing 
interviewing skills for clerking and 
attorney positions. Now we are in 
the process of contacting firms 
and agencies to locate positions 
for our graduates and students." 
She requests resumes from those 
alumni interested in pursuing their 
careers. She also invites establish-
ed practicing alumni who need 
personnel or know of openings 
to contact her at the Law School. 

Graduates are reminded that 
classes of interest to the practi-
cing lawyer are generally schedul-
ed for the 4:00 to 6:00 p.m. slot 
or in the evening. They may take 
classes for one-half of the unit 
charge. If you are interested, call 
the School for a Spring Schedule 
of Classes. 

It is obvious that Kathryn 
Kerfes' former administrative posi-
tions, together with the invaluable 
insights gathered from her long-
time association with the Law 
School, qualify her well for her 
role as Assistant Dean. 

Law School News  

Judicial Elevation 
Roosevelt Dorn '68 was recent-

ly elevated from the Municipal 
Court to the Superior Court. 
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Law School 
Judge Dorn was appointed to 

the Inglewood Municipal Court in 
1978; became the presiding judge 
for that court in 1979, and has 
now been elevated to the Superior 
Court in Inglewood. His current 
assignment is in the Juvenile 
Courts. 

Congratulations! We wish Judge 
Dorn much success. 

Professor 
Speaks At LA 
Health 
Conference 

Professor Joanne Stern spoke at 
the September Los Angeles Sem-
inar on Health sponsored by the 
National Health Lawyers Associa-
tion, one of the few such con-
ferences held in the Southern 
California area. As our alumni 
are aware, Professor Stern is 
known for the Health Seminars 
she initiated on the WCSL Campus 
in coordination with the LA 
County Bar Health Law Section. 

What's 
Happening 
The 1981 Alumni Board of 

Directors and Officers were elect-
ed at the general November 
meeting of the Alumni. Their 
names will be announced in the 
next issue of The Rock. If you 
have any time to offer the Alumni 
Association for committee or 
board participation, please send 
your name to the WCSLAA at 
the Law School address. 

Assistant Dean Kerfes' office 
has provided a mail box for our 
association. Her assistant, Mary 
Guerro, has always been willing  

to accept any communications 
from our alumni. 

Any information or changes of 
address should be addressed to 
Mrs. Guerro at the Law School. 
That includes the alumni informa-
tion for The Rock centerfold that 
was formerly sent to Margaret 
Anaya Tan's L.A. address. Mrs. 
Guerro will direct them to the 
proper place. 

Joseph Simms has been ap-
pointed Director of Admissions 
with responsibility for recruit-
ment, admissions and scholarships. 
Before coming to WCSL, he held 
several administrative positions at 
USC, including the recruitment of 
National Merit Scholars. 

Dean Hain has every confidence 
that Mr. Simms will be successful 
in increasing the enrollment at the 
Law School. 

The new Director of Develop-
ment is Janolyn Pedley, who 
previously worked in that capa-
city at Chapman College. For 
four years, from 1975-79,Janolyn 
was at the Mitchell Center in Mil-
waukee, where her main responsi-
bilities were in the field of media 
advertising—including writing both 
words and music for television 
"jingles." She received her BA in 
speech communications from Cal 
Poly, San Luis Obispo and her MA 
in the same field from Cal State 
University, LA. 

A talented pianist and vocalist, 
Janolyn enjoys most phases of 
theatre work and is an accom-
plished calligraphist. 

Retrospective 
I have enjoyed writing the Law 

School news section for The Rock 
for the last year and a half. It 
has provided me with the oppor-
tunity to meet many of our prom- 

inent alumni and administrators so 
as to share their stories with you. 

I want to thank all of those 
who have spared their time to 
talk with me. My new position 
with Wilson Riles' legal staff at 
the State Department of Educa-
tion will preclude my continuing 
this worthwhile voluntary work. 

I do want to encourage those 
of you who would like to contri-
bute your news to The Rock to 
get started. I started by attending 
the Alumni Board Meetings gen-
erally held the last Thursday of 
each month (check with the Law 
School for the 1981 scheduling 
of our meetings or check the 
Alumni Calendar to be seen in 
the Barrister which our alumni 
will be receiving by mail). 

It really is quite satisfying to 
be able to gather the alumni 
news and send it to The Rock 
editor. If I run into any of our 
alumni up north, I'll certainly 
contribute their news. 

So for now, it's "until we meet 
again" from 

Margaret Anaya Tan 
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Old nces 
`3 0 

Elizabeth (Marty) Bushan '37 has 
now retired from the Montebello Mes-
senger, where she had served in various 
capacities since 1936, ending up as 
editor and co-publisher. In 1979 she 
received the "Woman of Achievement" 
Award and a plaque from the Southland 

Art Association, she has also been recog-
nized for 24 years as a 4-H leader. She and 
her husband celebrated the first birthday 
of her 7th grandchild in September. 
Louise Pew '37 tells us her daughter 
Virginia Bell Jacksch and her family 
now live in Portland. Louise's oldest 
grandson, David, is in the Air Force. 

J. Richard Titsworth '39 has moved 
to San Pablo and says he isn't retired 

yet. His eldest son is an executive in 
Portland and the second son is a profes-
sor at Penn State. His daughter graduated 
from Linfield College and now lives in 
El Cerrito with her 5 children. His 
mother is now 90 years old and perfect-
ly healthy, so we can look forward to 
many years of news from this member 
of the Class of '39. 

Edina Newby 

An article by Carla Stephens on 
Edina Newby '09 appeared in the 
"Golden Rain News" of Seal 
Beach on October 9. We have been 
given permission to produce it in 
part and to use the photograph 
that accompanied it. 

One day, recently, a Coastline 
Community College literature class 
that meets near Leisure World had 
a guest speaker—one who had 
taught Shakespeare and could re-
cite it, as one student said, "at the 
drop of a hat." 

The class found themselves fall-
ing in love with the speaker be-
cause she was so "petite and deli-
cate," so "bright and charming." 

The speaker was Edina Newby, 
who celebrated her 95th birthday 
September 11. 

Born in Leadville, Colorado, 
where her father was an engineer 
for the Little Johnnie silver mine, 
Miss Newby's memories of Lead-
vile include snow, lightning and 
thunder. 

Her father next tried home-
steading on the prairie of Eastern 
Colorado. The family lived in a 
sod home and survived prairie 
fires, Indian raids and cattle 
stampedes. 

One incident the nonogenarian 
remembers vividly occurred when 
a herd of longhorns rampaged near 
her home. As she stood there, a 
cowboy came riding along, snatch-
ed her up and set her in a cart out 
of danger's way, as the animals 
passed by. "After that," she said, 
"I used to dream at times of float-
ing above the horns of animals." 

Later the family returned to 
Leadville where Edina attended 
school and visited the Ice Palace, 
a huge affair carved out of blocks 
of ice, twice as long as a football 
field and one and a half times as 
wide. In it were a skating rink, 
exhibition rooms, restaurants and 
a ball room. 

When her mother's health failed, 
Edina returned to Whittier, which 
her Quaker grandfather had helped 
found. After graduating from Whit- 

tier, she did postgraduate work at 
U.C. Berkeley and at the Califor-
nia School of Arts and Crafts. A 
high point of these years was a 
summer at Oxford University, 
where she met literary greats like 
Poet John Masefield and Lillian 
Bayliss, who directed Shakespeare's 
plays at the old Vic. 

Back in the USA, she returned to 
teaching at Ferndale High School 
in Humboldt County, a journey 
by a coast steamer and a stage-
coach in the pre-freeway years. 

Other schools where she taught 
included Monrovia, Van Nuys, 
Hollywood and Fairfax. It was at 
Fairfax that she began her 17-year-
long program of reading Shakes-
peare to college preparatory classes. 

One young man she remembers 
was a definite non-reader and ob-
viously uninterested when he was 
sent into her class. As the period 
ended, she wondered if he would 
come back. 

To her amazement, he came up 
to her desk and said, "God, I get 
a kick out of this." 

Miss Newby moved to Leisure 
World with her late sister Daisy 
after the Bel Air Canyon fire. She 
has used her retirement years for 
traveling—to France, Spain, Belgium 
—and for taking part in Delta Kap-
pa Gamma, the Democratic Club, 
California Teachers and the Retired 
Teachers Association. 
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40 
Carol (Shafer) Sealy '42 writes that 

she was installed as President of the 
International Board of the College of 
Regents, for the Women of the Moose in 
Chicago last June. Her one-year term in-
volves traveling throughout California; 
making a trip to Jacksonville, Florida, 
for a 5-day meeting in November; stop-
ping at three chapters of the Women of 
the Moose in Kentucky; going to New 
Orleans in June to be installed as past 
president. At the convention in June, 
Carol will preside over the College of 
Regents Ritual Session and Luncheon. 
At present there are over 11,000 mem-
bers of the College of Regents in the 
U.S., Canada and Bermuda, members of 
which are those who were Senior Regents 
(presidents) in their local chapters and 
who met certain requirements during 
their year as Senior Regent and as 
Junior Graduate Regent. To be eligible 
for this office, Carol had served as 
Deputy Grand Regent for the state of 
California and Nevada and had served 
two years as a Board member of the 
College Board. Since she has been in-
stalled she has instituted two new 
Chapters of the Women of the Moose, 
one in Brea and one in Westminster. 

Wanda G. Bradshaw '47 received her 
M.S. in materials science from San Jose 
State University in 1979. Last summer 
she went to Europe where she present-
ed a paper to the Carbon Society in 
Baden-Baden, Germany. She was also 
invited to publish a paper on the use of 
carbon-fiber-reinforced plastics in auto-
mobiles in Sprechsaal, the oldest journal 
on ceramics in the world. 

Phoebe (Ho '48) and John Groot '49 
attended their son Carl's graduation 
from California Polytechnic, San Luis 
Obispo this summer and spent several 
weeks in Whittier visiting John's mother 
and many College friends. They held a  

minor reunion in Chinatown with Dave 
and Loretta (Seay '50) Cady; Elinore 
(Dodds) Bates '49; Shirley (Jones '49) 
and Jack Carlisle '50; Donnola Harper 
'49; and Lorna (Appleby) Pfluke '48. 
They also saw knifemaker Carolyn 
Tinker '49. Then on to Hawaii to visit 
Phoebe's family and attend the Inter-
national Bonsai Convention as repre-
sentatives of their local New York 
group. While in Kauai they spent a day 
with Jack and Rena (Topping '46) 
Brownell '47 and Roly and Lois (Top-
ping '48) Shutt '48 at their vacation 
home at Anahola Bay. John teaches 
chemistry at Onondaga Community 
College in Syracuse and Phoebe is 
retired from teaching and enjoying her 
hobby of growing bonsai. 

'50 
Janice (Beals) Krones '50 attended 

the 35th anniversary of her classmates 
at Roosevelt High in Yonkers, NY, in 
September. For the past six years, 
Janice has worked in various capacities 
at the Center for Independent Living in 
Berkeley. This was started by a group 
of disabled people to serve and teach 
self-help skills to the elderly and disabled 
in the community. Originally the only 
one of its kind, CIL has served as a role 
model for 15 other such centers in 
California. NBC featured the Agency on 
December 7 in a program called "The 
Largest Minority," which many of the 
alumni may have watched. At present, 
Janice is an Intake/Follow-up Counselor, 
interviewing clients when they first go 
to the Center and making sure they get 
the services they need. 

Shirley Mae (O'Connor) Byrne '53 
has received her Master's in Piano Per-
formance and Music Education and is 
now teaching elementary school music 
for the 2nd year. She is the accompanist 
for the Oregon State U. Music Depart- 

ment. Husband John was recently ap-
pointed Vice President for Research and 
Graduate Studies at the same university 
and their three daughters are enrolled 
there. The oldest is also a Poli. Sci. in-
tern at the U.N. in NY. Their son is a 
senior in high school. 

`60 
Carolyn (Canright) Lemon '63 writes 

that she is production editor of Ignatius 
Press, a small Catholic publishing house 
located in San Francisco. Her husband, 
Bob, works for the San Francisco Opera 
and their daughters, Siena and Shawna 
are both in high school. 

Sara (McCown) Dogbe '65 is a psy-
chiatric social worker in the Sunland 
Satellite of Hope Community Mental 
Health Center. She is a single parent of 
a six-year old boy. 

Kaaren (Steubeck) Gerace '66 must 
have unlimited energy. On August 21 
she had a new baby girl, Andrea Kaaren, 
who joined sisters and brothers Mary 
(10), Nicole (8), Joseph (6) and Ray-
mond (4), and yet she finds time to 
substitute teach in grades K through 12 
in Placentia School District . . . Peter 
Harris '66 is now president of Gemco, 
the department store division of Lucky 
Stores Inc. In his new position he will 
direct activities of the 78 Gemco and 
Memco Stores in California, Arizona, 
Texas, Virginia, Maryland and North 
Carolina and the 16 L&G Sporting 
Goods Stores in Southern California. 
Peter was a member of the team that 
developed the basic integrating system 
for buying, warehousing and accounting 
of merchandise sold in all company 
divisions throughout the country. He 
became Gemco operations manager in 
1978 and in 1979 was named vice 
president. His offices are in Buena Park 

Janie Jones '66 is now full-time on 
the Theatre Arts faculty at Santa 

Margaret (Cumming) 
Todd 

Margaret (Cumming) Todd '32 
was recently honored in a cere-
mony at her home in Rialto (CA). 
Alpha Delta Kappa, Tau Chapter 
(international teachers sorority), 
presented her with an honorary 
membership. Margaret credits the 
training she received at Broadoaks 

for the many honors that have 
come to her. "The staff," she 
writes, "extended to me so much 
kindness and so much help towards 
my getting my Calif. credential." 

In 1978, the City of Rialto dedi-
cated a park as Margaret Todd Park 
in recognition of her dedication to 
the youth of the community. 

Margaret, who graduated from 
the University of Edinburgh (Scot- 

land) in 1911, came to California 
in 1915. After obtaining her 
credential, she taught at Watts 
Elementary School in Rialto for 
33 years. Her students held her in 
high regard and her fellow teachers 
respected her and the contributions 
she made to education. She re-
tired in 1965 and in 1977 she 
received the Masonic Award from 
the Rialto Masonic Lodge. 

23 



Chet and Olive 
(Jordan) McCloskey 

News of Chet and Olive (Jor-
dan '44) McCloskey '40. Chet, 
founder and president of The 
Norac Company, has recently 
broken ground for a new organic 
peroxide and metallic stearate 
plant in Helena, AK. Initial faci-
lities to be constructed on the 55-
acre site will provide for the man-
ufacture of methyl ethyl ketone 
peroxide (MEKP). The Norac Co. 
has manufactured MEKP for over 
20 years, selling the product in 
both the domestic and internation-
al markets. The product is used 
principally as a catalyst or harden-
ing agent for polyester resins used 
to fabricate tanks, pipe, boat hulls, 
automobile bodies and parts, bath-
tubs and fishing rods. 

Organized by Dr. McCloskey in 
1953, the company is a technically 
oriented firm which emphasizes a 
strong research and development 
program with corporate headquar-
ters in Azusa where they manufac-
ture benzoyl chloride and carry 
out research and development. 
The Mathe Division, located in 
Lodi, New Jersey, manufactures 
metallic stearates and serves as 
Norac's eastern sales office. The 
company also holds a one-third 
interest in a Swedish chemical 
company. 

Chet is active in the Society of 
the Plastics Industry, a National 
Fitt Prevention Association (NFPA) 
committee and has been a member 
of the U.S. Delegation to the 
United Nations Committee on 
Transport of Hazardous Chemicals. 
He has also served as a consultant 
to NIOSH and OSHA. 

C.M. "Marty" 
Stromberg 

C.M. "Marty" Stromberg, Jr. '48 
has now retired as a pilot with West-
ern Airlines. On his last flight to 
Hawaii, the passengers on the plane 
were given copies of an announce-
ment that read: 

"September 7, 1980, Flight 501, 
Los Angeles to Honolulu, A Salute 
to Your Captain. 

"Your flight today is under the 
command of Captain C.M. "Marty" 
Stromberg flying his last trip for 
Western Airlines. Marty will reach 
the mandatory retirement age of 
sixty on September 9th. 

"Captain Stromberg's first air-
plane ride was in an old bi-plane at 
Culver Field in 1928. Marty spent 
his youth in Whittier, California, 
attending Fullerton Junior College 
prior to World War II. From Janu-
ary 1942 until June 1944, Marty 
was with the Army Air Corps, 7th 
Airforce, flying B-24's in the Pa-
cific Theater. Following World War 
II, he completed his education at 

Whittier College and then flew for 
TWA, domiciled in Kansas City. 
"Captain Stromberg came to 

Western Airlines on June 6, 1949, 
and flew his first Captain trip 
August 1, 1957. During his 31 
years with Western, he has flown 
the DC-3, DC-4, DC-6, Convair 
240, Lockheed Electra, Boeing 
720, 707 and the McDonnell 
Douglas DC-10. 

'During retirement, Marty and his 
wife, Joann, plan to spend their 
time between their residences in 
Balboa, California, and Kaneohe, 
Hawaii. Marty plays trumpet in a 
Dixieland Band. His oldest son, 
Carl, flies for Alaska Airlines and 
youngest son, Phil, is also a pilot 
presently employed with Tropic 
Air in Honolulu. 

"Accompanying him on this last 
trip with Western Airlines are his 
wife, their two sons, daughter 
Gayle, and four grandchildren. 
Would you please join us in wish-
ing Captain Stromberg and his 
family a happy and prosperous 
retirement." 

Outside the main cabin door of the DC 10 after arrival in Honolulu. (Left to Right) 
Front row: Grandchildren Chris Jensen, Peter, Heather and Erik Stromberg. Bach 
row: Daughter Gayle Jensen; son Phil Stromberg; "Marty,"; wife Joann; son Carl 
and his wife Sally. (Not pictured. Daughter Margaret and her two children, Daniel 
and Michelle. 

Monica College, teaching acting, direct-
ing. She is listed in Who's Who of 
Women for 1981. 

Al Eichorn '67 is now general sales 

manager for C.E.M. Company in Daniel-
son, Conn. His wife, Maggi (Bloom '68), 
is "enjoying her second year of child- 
rearing 	leave with their daughter, 

Meghan (nearly 2) . . . Robert B. Shaw 
'67 has received his J.D. from Western 
State University College of Law 
Mary (Sydnor '67) and Bob Stanton live 
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Russ Bonham 

Dann Denny, sports writer for 
The Herald-Telephone of Bloom-
ington, IN, wrote an article on 
Russ Bonham '54, which we have 
permission to reprint. 

Russ ran a 4:10.5 mile as along-
distance track star at Whittier, but 
after graduation he called it quits 
so far as competitive running is 
concerned. Now Dann Denny picks 
up the story. 
"Not until the spring of 

24 years later—did Russ return to 
the race track. 

"My wife (Miriam) was reading 
the paper one day and saw all 
these articles about the Spring 
Running Festival, Bonham said. 
She asked me why I didn't run in 
the race. She thought it was a 
harmless activity at the time. I 
don't think she realized what she 
was doing. 

"What she was doing, in essence, 
was awakening her husband's pas-
sion for athletic competition; his 
itching for excellence. 

"Bonham ran the 6-mile race 
that warm spring day, crossing the 
wire in a highly respectable 39:45. 
That earned him third place in the 
45-to-49-year-old age group, but 
more importantly, it launched him 
on a path of running rejuvenation 
that eventually would lead him to 
an. American track record. 

'After that race in '78, I sort 
of got hooked,' Bonham laughed. 

"His addiction soon translated 
into 20-mile weeks. That summer 
he ran a 4:36 in a 1.500-meter 
race at Billy Hayes track. 

"As Russ rounded into shape, 
he saw he had a decent chance at 
breaking the American 2-mile re-
cord (10:24) for 48-year-olds. 

"'The 2-mile record for 47-year 
-olds was 9:45,' Bonham said. 
'That was out of the question. 
For 49-year-olds, it was 10:07. 

But the 48-year-old record was 
slow by comparison, and I thought 
I had a good shot at it.' 

"Bonham's optimism was well-
founded. Last March 8, running in 
an indoor meet at the IU Field-
house, he broke the U.S. record 
by more than a second, running 
10:19.0. 

'I ran the first mile in 5:13,' 
Russ recalled. 'That was too slow. 
My friends who were there thought 
I'd had it. But I ran a 5:06 second 
mile, which was just enough to 
do it.' 

"Four months later, after run-
ning a 4:43.7 mile in the Carmel 
Classic, he began preparing for the 
final all-comers meet of the year 
at North. 

'After the Carmel Classic I 
didn't think I'd get another 
chance,' he said, referring to his 
December 10 birthday that would 
thrust him into a different age 
bracket. 'But I knew at North I 
would either run a pretty good 
race or drop out. I knew my time 
would be close to 10:00. 

'In the race, Charlie Warthan 
(the masters' winner), was very 
kind. He set a perfect pace. I 
couldn't have asked for a better 
situation. 

'I ran a 5:03 first mile, which 
was a bit fast. I ran a 5:08 second 
and about died the last half mile.' 

"Bonham survived, but his re-
cord didn't. His 10:11.9 shaved 
more than seven seconds off the 
American mark he had set in 
March. 

"For Russ, running began as a 
way of life in the eighth grade. By 
his sophomore year, attending high 
school in Whittier, he was run-
ning seriously. His senior year he 
ran a 4:29 mile and won the in-
dividual cross country title for the 
southern half of California. 

"His freshman year at Whittier 
College he ran a4:24 mile and 9:29 
2-mile—the second-fastest mile by 

a collegiate freshman that year. 
The next year he made a major 
breakthrough in the mile, lower-
ing his time to 4:16. He just 
missed being among the three 
runners chosen for the U.S. Olym-
pic team in the 1,500 meters, his 
3:53 earning him fifth at the trials. 

"His junior year at Whittier, 
Russ placed third in the mile at 
the prestigious Compton Invita-
tional, running a lifetime best 
4:10.5. Later, he took fifth in the 
NCAA Meet with a 4:12.2. 

"His best mile time his senior 
year was 4:11, and he ran 22 other 
races under 4:15. He didn't place 
in the NCAA Meet but took fifth 
the following week in the Na-
tional AAU Meet in the mile. 

"That was his last meet before 
entering into his 24-year racing 
respite. He continued to run off 
and on during that span, but his 
workouts were not as strenuous as 
his ones today. 

'I still don't train a lot of 
mileage but the quality is there,' 
Russ said. 'I emphasize running 
fast. I prefer faster and fewer 
miles. I'll do at least one set of 
wind sprints a week.' 
"When not on the track, Bon-

ham has a certain Clark Kent look 
about him. Slender, bespectacled 
and soft-spoken, he doubles as a 
chemistry professor at Indiana 
University. 
"For some of his students, 

Bonham's running prowess comes 
as somewhat of a shock. 

'After the 5,000-meter race at 
The Pointe this year, one of my 
students came up behind me after 
finishing and he kept telling him-
self that he wasn't going to let his 
chemistry professor beat him, Russ 
said. 'It was hard for him to 
accept.' 
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in West Covina since their marriage. 
Mary continues her career in library 
administration and Bob is in family 
counseling, presently at Pacific Oaks in 
Pasadena . . . Julie (Terhune) Surber '67 
writes of her life in Canada. Her husband, 
Karl, continues his ministry in Glenboro 
United Church, an amalgamation of 
Congregational, Presbyterian and Metho-
dist Churches. They are enjoying rural 
living, baking bread, making noodles and 
driving tractors and combines (which 
cost S48,000 and up). Their children, 
Katherine (3'/z) and John (2), keep them 
busy and as if that weren't enough, 
Julie has involved herself in women's 
concerns in the area of law, medicine 
and emotional health and has been 
functioning as a resource person for 

various groups, leading seminars, AND 
teaching the flute and taking art 
classes! 

John Cole '68 has moved his shop, 
Stage Door Johnnies, from Melrose to 
Laguna Beach, where he offers scores, 
scripts, posters, records, photographs 
and china figurines. Everything for the 
theater buff! . . . Wendy James '68 has 
been in England and attended a confer-
ence on behalf of the elderly at St. 
Andreasberg in Oberharz, Germany. Her 
letter to Dr. Treser indicated that she 
would shortly be returning to New York. 

Lella (Daniel) Smith '68 has been 
transferred to the Armand Hammer 
Foundation (part of Occidental Petro-
leum) and is working as Assistant 
Registrar in the Art Foundation. Lella 

finds her new job exciting and may be 
touring with the Foundation's Daumier 
Collection in the near future. 

Victoria (Huckelbury) Lewis '69 has 
moved to Fullerton so as to be nearer 
to her husband's work at Fullerton 
College. It was difficult for him to 
continue classroom discussions because 
of the need of other teachers to use the 
room. Now this part of his teaching can 
be done at home. Victoria wasn't al-
together happy at leaving La Habra, 
where she had enjoyed being organist 
at Temple Baptist Church and direct-
ing the children's choir. (It does take a 
while to become accustomed to new 
surroundings, but I'm sure that your 
talents won't go to waste and that soon 
you 'ii enjoy Fullerton and all it offers 

   

Mary Elizabeth Wyatt 
1906-1980 

The sudden death, due to a heart 
attack, of Mary Elizabeth "Betty" 
Wyatt '61 on September 22, has 
saddened all her many friends here 
and abroad. 

A resident of Whittier since 
1954, Betty was born in Illinois 
in 1906 and came to California 
when she was sixteen. She was 
married to the late Bradley W. 
Wyatt, a 1923 civil engineering 
graduate of Stanford University 
who joined Pacific Clay Products 
and served that company in Ala-
meda, Corona and lastly as Plant 
Superintendent in Santa Fe Springs. 

The couple lived in Alameda 
from 1936-1952 and during those 
years Betty was president of the 
PEO and DAR and active in the 
Episcopal Church and the PTA. 
In Whittier she remained active in 
the local chapter of PEO and Delta 
Kappa Gamma and served as an 
observer to the Planning Com-
mission for the AAUW. 

In 1953, at the time she became 
a grandmother, Betty entered 
Whittier College as a freshman, 
studying part-time and graduating 
in 1961 with highest honors at the 
age of 55. She continued her 
education, receiving her M.A. in 

ean, Hawaii and Alaska. She had 
literally thousands of slides of her 
travels which she presented, with 
observant and entertaining talks, 
to numerous local organizations. 

Everywhere Betty went, people 
were drawn to this vibrant, in-
terested woman, and casual ac-
quaintances soon became close 
friends with whom she main-
tained correspondence for years. 

As President Eugene S. Mills, 
with whom she studied when he 
was a professor at the College, 
remarked, "Betty was an amazing 
human being," adding as an after-
thought, "I never even realized 
her age." 

Betty is survived by her only 
son, Bradley W., Jr., who lives in 
Los Gatos with his wife Barbara, 
and by two grandsons, Andrew, 
who lives in Palo Alto, and David, 
who is a resident of San Diego. 

There was a memorial service 
in the Whittier College Chapel on 
September 26, at which the Rev. 
Jon Moody, College Chaplain, 
officiated. President Mills and 
Dr. C. Milo Connick were among 
those paying tribute to a dear 
friend and one-time colleague. 

A Mary E. Wyatt Scholarship 
Fund has been established at the 
College, to which any of her 
friends may contribute in her 
memory. 

1964 and from 1963-72 was an 
instructor in the psychology de-
partment at the College, continu-
ing for another year as a counselor 
in the Advisement Center. For the 
ten years she was at the College, 
Betty acted as, a testing officer 
for the Graduate Records Exami-
nation. Her own personal interests 
centered on education for handi-
capped children and she designed 
a course for teachers in this field. 

After retirement, Betty's fas-
cination with people and education 
never dimmed and for fifteen 
years she participated in world-
wide seminars, visiting China, 
Taiwan, Russia, Mongolia and 
other Iron Curtain countries as 
well as Western Europe, Australia, 
Central America, the Mediterran- 
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recently returned from a three-week 
competitive volleyball tour of Taiwan 
with the girls' team. They went there 
at the invitation of the Republic of 
China Volleyball Federation to partici-
pate in a series of nine exhibition 
matches of high level competition 
against local all-star teams throughout 
Taiwan. Kent is now living in Sunset 
Beach. 

William H. Mason, D.P.M. '72 has his 
podiatric office in Rohnert Park, CA. 
He has recently been appointed to the 
prestigious governing body of the North 
Bay Health Systems Agency. This is 
the primary health planning force for 
the counties of Napa, Solano and 
Sonoma in Northern California, and the 
Agency is the primary decision-making 
group. Individuals are selected by 
members of the Board for a two-year 
term . . . Carol L. Nugent '72 tells us 
that she is now working at Good Samar-
itan Hospital and Medical Center in 

 

as much as you did your old home. Ed.) 
• . . William F. Ogle '69 has lived in Maui 
since 1975 and is president of the Maui 
County Bar Association. He and his wife 
have a new baby girl. 

`70 
Sally Dean '70 is the new executive 

director of Fenway Community Health 
Center (near Boston). One of her major 
goals is to renovate portions of the 
Health Center so that a top quality 
pediatric unit can be developed. Sally 
grew up in Alaska, near native Eskimos 
and Aleuts. Their acute need for public 
health care for pregnant women and 
their children provided the motivation 
for her career. Previously, as manager 
for the Community Health Program at 
Peter Bent Brigham, she initiated a 
Women, Infants and Children (WIC) 

program which established a highly 
nutritious diet for high risk pregnant 
women and families with young children. 
She is currently working to establish a 
WIC program for Fenway area women 
and children. 

Peggy Dobreer '71 is back in San 
Francisco teaching at the Blake Street 
Theatre. She is doing a show entitled 
"Gems" and performed in Night Fall 
with Mark Pritchard . . . Mary C. Pribble 
'71 received her J.D. degree from 
Western State University College of Law 
in Fullerton this summer. . . Kent C. 
Scanlon '71 is now in his eighth year of 
teaching social science at Richard Gahr 
HS in Cerritos. He coaches girls' volley-
ball and boys' basketball as well. His 
volleyball team was the Class AAA CIF-
SS champions in both 1978-79 and 
1979-80. Kent was selected as "CIF 
Coach of the Year" for both victorious 
years. His team posted a two-year 
record of 45 wins to 3 losses. Kent has 

 

Chuck Elliot 

Chuck Elliott '67 wrote of his 
experiences as a freshman at Whit-
tier, in his column for the The 
Daily Breeze (Torrance) on Sep-
tember 25. With his permission 
we are reprinting the column here. 

"It's that time of year again, 
when college freshmen who left 
their homes to live at college for 
the first time are beginning to learn 
that their new roommates have 
annoying habits and eccentricities. 

"Things must be even more com-
plicated these days than they were 
a few years ago when I went off to 
school, because now there are co-ed 
dormitories and apartments. 

"The men's dormitory at Whit-
tier College opened one Sunday 
morning, the first year I went 
there. 

"Fearing that all the other men 
would arrive driving flashy conver-
tibles, exuding magnificent self-
confidence and sophistication and 
no acne, I told my parents I wanted 
to drive my old car up alone and 
would meet them later. 

"Most of the rest of the boys 
showed up with their mothers, 

who all apparently had insisted 
upon seeing with their own eyes 
the old building their Harold had 
chosen to live in though he had 
a perfectly good room at home 
and didn't need to go so far to 
school. 
"I had two roommates that 

first day. 
"One was a baseball player 

from Chula Vista, who flexed 
his toes—usually popping both big 
ones—every night as soon as the 
lights were out. 

"He was a pitcher building up 
his feet for better base-running, 
I think he said. 

"The other was a thorough New 
Yorker with both parents and a 
younger sister tagging along, all 
skeptical of everything Southern 
Californian. 

"He'd arrived even earlier than 
me, selected the best bed, closet, 
chest of drawers and desk and 
arranged them all the way he want-
ed them or his mother advised 
was best for light, air, convenience 
and health. 

"His clan took momentary pity 
upon my apparent status as a poor, 
motherless fellow and invited me 
to lunch with them. 

"In a nearby coffee shop, we 
ordered and they started com-
plaining, sending everything back 
twice, creating a ruckus and eat-
ing everything before leaving no 
tip behind. 

"I ate quietly and pretended 
not to speak the language. 
"The fellow from Chula Vista 

soon settled down to a routine of 
water fights, beer busts, baseball 
games, toe flexing and even 
occasional studying. 
"Our New York roommate, 

though, never adjusted to our 
peculiar customs, like eating col-
lege food without sending it back, 

"Within a few weeks he was 
overwhelmed by homesickness and 
returned to his family in Gotham. 

"I'm sure they were relieved 
that he'd given up the crazy notion 
of trying to live the laid-back life-
style of Southern California. 

"And so it was with heavy hearts 
that the fellow from Chula Vista 
and I moved the furniture around 
again, dividing the best bed, desk, 
chest of drawers and closet be-
tween us." 
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Portland, where she is director of the 
Speech and Language Pathology Dept. 
There is a staff of 10 and patient ser-
vices are provided to anyone who ex-
hibits a Communication and/or dysphazia 
disorder. She says the work is satisfying 
and the medical environment is stimu-
lating and exciting... "Eight is Enough" 
writes Helen (McKenna) Rahder '72, 
who has just given birth to a daughter, 
Katherine McKenna, a sister to T.K. 
(nearly 2) and a step-sister to David 
(19), Robbie (17), Ten (15) and Chris 
(10). 

Antonio P. Arroyo '73 and his bride, 
Claire Martel, have recently moved to 
El Toro. He is a reference librarian at 
the Laguna Beach Branch of the Orange 
County Public Library System, where 
he has been for six years, and his wife 
works as a library assistant for the El 
Toro High School Library . . . Ginger 
(Hedges) Collard '73 is working for the 
American Museum of Natural History 
"stuffing dinosaurs." She has written 
a book that she hopes will make her 
"rich and famous." She keeps up with 
her ballet classes and mixes with the 
elite—Baryshinkov was a fellow student! 

A nice note from Jacqueline Free-
man '73, who tells us that she received 
her Master's in Library Science from 
USC in 1975 and since then has been a 
children's librarian in Altadena. Within 
nine months of returning from Europe 
she embarked on a tour of the Orient. 
"Needless to say," she goes on, "travel 
is one of my obsessions." Then she 
adds, "There is always one travel ex- 

perience which is outstanding and that 
one for me has to be my semester of 
study in Denmark under the auspices 
of Whittier College in 1971 ... Roxie 
(Morey) Lee '73 has had a very busy 
summer. She appeared in the "Visitor 
from New York" segment of California 
Suite with the Huntington Beach Play-
ers; stage-managed The Best Man for 
the Whittier Community Theatre and 
took over one of the leading parts from 
someone who left the cast; and in addi-
tion, was busy as the administrative 
assistant to the production manager of 
the data processing division at Bechtel. 
She is expecting her first child in 
January . . . Pat (Guerrero '71) and 
Gregg McDermont '73 have moved from 
Fountain Valley to Concord with their 
two small sons. Gregg is now with 
Industrial Indemnity's San Francisco 
Division as liability underwriting super-
visor. Pat says she has no regrets about 
leaving her teaching career on the shelf 
while she cares for the children and 
Gregg. 

Doug Cochran '74 tells us he is now 
working as a senior computer program-
mer/analyst for Texas Instruments in 
Lubbock, Texas, and has started back 
to school at Texas Tech to get his 
Master's in computer science, after 
which he hopes to teach at a university 
in California and act as a computer 
consultant on the side. . . Ed Schoenberg 
'74 left the Admissions Office at the 
College to become director of admis-
sions at Holy Names College in Oakland. 

Vic Woodward '74 sends us news of 

himself and other alumni. Vic and Ten 
(Salas '75) have moved to Coeur 
d'Alene, Idaho. They were visiting Carl 
Couser '74 there in March and fell in 
love with the country. Carl is teaching 
5th grade at Sorensen Elementary and 
married Ann (Finne '75) in Jasper, 
Alberta, and Ann is also teaching in 
CDA now, 1st grade at Hayden Lake 
Elementary. Vic says Teri has a job 
teaching 5th grade in CDA and he will 
either work, or substitute, act as a 
referee and possibly start working on 
an MA in Administration. 

Diane Darling '75 has moved to San 
Francisco with the State Compensation 
Insurance Fund. In the spring she ex-
plored the Stanislaus River by raft, a 
weekend class project she took at 
S.F. State. . . Cathy Lou (Nockold) 
Fletcher '75 has updated us on her 
history. In 1976 she got married and in 
1978 had a little girl whose name is 
Rhiannon Aileen. The family has moved 
from Los Alamitos to Yucca Valley 
Ann Haruki '75 has been elected to the 
National Board of Directors of the 
85,000-member National Association of 
Social Workers (NASW). On the 25-
member Board, Ann represents over 
5,500 professional social workers in 
Region XII which includes Alaska, 
California, Hawaii, Idaho, Montana, 
Nevada, Oregon, Washington and Wyom-
ing. Currently she serves on the Board 
of Directors of NASW's Washington 
State Chapter, which has nearly 1500 
members. At the national level she is 
also a member of the Task Force on 

Deborah Ann Coates 

Deborah Ann Coates '75 has 
been sworn in as a U.S. Foreign 
Service Officer and is scheduled 
to serve in Kingston, Jamaica, as 
a Consular Officer. 

Debbie was chosen as "Out-
standing Young Careerist" for 
Buffums Department Store in La 
Habra in 1972, the year she 
graduated from high school. In 
1976 she received her Master's 
from the American Graduate 
School of International Manage-
ment in Phoenix and during the 
spring of that year was a manage- 

ment intern for the U.S. Depart-
ment of Commerce in Phoenix, 
and the same year was an assist-
ant purchasing manager for Connell 
Bros. Co. Ltd in San Francisco 
and then became marketing infor-
mation manager for Pioneer Elec-
tronics of America in Long Beach 
for a year. In 1979 she went to 
Cameroon, West Africa, with the 
Peace Corps. 
A former member of the 

American Marketing Association 
and the Junior World Trade 
Association, Debbie is a life-time 
member of the California Scholar-
ship Federation and Delta Phi 
Epsilon International Business and 
Foreign Service Society. 
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Aging. NASW is the largest profes-
sional social work organization, with 
85,000 members in 55 chapters located 
in each state, DC, New York City, 
Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands and 
Europe. (Our congratulations on such a 
prestigious position so young—certainly 
very young to be concerned with the 
aging! Ed.) 

Lawrence R. Burns '76 received his 
J.D. from Western State University 
College of Law in Fullerton this summer 

Patricia Israel '76 is currently 
teaching 6, 7 and 8-year olds at The 
Children's School, an independent 
school in San Diego . . . The Makowski's 
are greatly enjoying their new home in 
San Dimas. Peter '76 has been appointed 
administrative director of support serv-
ices at Presbyterian Intercommunity 
Hospital in Whittier. He received his MA 
in public health from UCLA in June and 
previously worked at the California 
Hospital Medical Center. Cyndi '77 is 
teaching at Rowland School. . . Ruby 
Rubenstein '76 was production assist-
ant on a film Butcher, Baker, Candle-
stick Maker, scheduled for release late 
this winter or early spring. She's still 
teaching, is starting work on research 
for her Master's thesis and still finds 
time to stage manage. Her latest pro-
duction being The Barretts of Wimpole 
Street at the Megaw Theatre in North- 

ridge . . . Ted Ziemniak '76 is teaching 
at Dance Center West in Reno and 
organizing a show troupe of seven, 
putting together a one-hour nightclub 
show. The group, "Last Song and Dance, 
Inc." will cover all forms of dance, from 
disco through tap and ballet to Poly-
nesian and also do sketches and comedy 
routines. 

Vanessa Ament '77 appeared in Girl 
Crazy at the Golden Mall Playhouse in 
Burbank this summer. . . Lynda (Sharp) 
Brand '77 loves living in Portland, and 
has a spectacular view of the eruption of 
Mount St. Helens, marred by lots of 
falling ash. She is taking art classes and 
enjoying them mightily. 

Travel agent Mary Jane Seymour '78 
took full advantage of her profession 
this summer, taking a summer trip to 
Greece with all its romantic islands. 

The marriage of Laurie Carl '79 to 
Tom Wright in San Francisco last August 
was the occasion for quite aWC reunion. 
In addition to a number of classmates 
who joined in the festivities, Nanette 
Gammon '78, John Dauser '78 and two 
current students, Grace Carson and 
Julie Johansson, were attendants. Laurie 
is currently a supervisor at the Com-
munity Association for Retarded in Palo 
Alto and Tom is vice president for a trans-
portation company in San Francisco 
Marjorie Lawrence '79 attended a couple 
of teaching workshops at Pomona 
College this summer, attended the 
National Phi Beta Convention in Port-
land and continued her volunteer work 
at KCET . . . Frances (Castro '80) and 

Mike Morimoto '79 were married in 
May at the Huntington-Sheraton in 
Pasadena. A number of Athenians 
attended the wedding, including Liz 
Pizarro '80, Sherri (Beichen) Priedo '79, 
Mary Macias Rivas, Vicki Kempton 
Resendez '80, and Kimberly Smith. 
They spent their honeymoon in Hawaii, 
now it's back to the grindstone with 
Mike working as a biologist at I.M.S. 
Ltd. Pharmaceuticals and Frances being 
a production chemist at Lee Pharma-
ceuticals . . . Paul C. Richardson '79 
joined the Marine Corps last October 
and is now a Marine 2nd Lt. having 
graduated from Basic School in Quant-
ico, VA. Another 79er, Robert L. 
Smith, joined the Corps last June and 
is now also a Marine 2nd Lt. having 
trained as a naval aviator at the Navy's 
Aviation Indoctrination Course in Pens-
acola, Florida. (A note from the editor 
to thank all the nice alums who have 
taken the trouble to say how muck 
they like the Rock. Your comments 
are really appreciated!) 

TO 
Kelly Kennedy '80 has moved to 

Calgary, where she is working for the 
Fluor Corporation . . . Jim Pigott '80 is 
now with the Admissions Office at the 
College, recruiting at local schools and 
those in San Diego. 
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WCSL Alumni 
Noteworthy Items 

David D. Henney '77 J.D. '80 has 
graduated from WCSL and joined the 
international accounting firm of Ernst 
and Whinney in Los. Angeles. He special-
izes in Tax Law. 

Rebecca Louise Hufford '80, daughter 
of Mr. and Mrs. Charles Hufford of San 

Clemente, was married in a double ring 
service at the Whittier College School 
of Law Garden Courtyard, on June 8 
to Warren Harold Cohen of Los Angeles. 

Rebecca's gown was designed and 
made by her mother. Standing up for 
the bride were her sister and cousin. 
Best men were students of the groom. 

A 1974 graduate of San Clemente 
High School, Rebecca received her B.S. 
in Anthropology at UCLA in 1978, and 

received her law degree from WCSL 
in June 1980. 

The groom, son of Mr. and Mrs. 
Louis Cohen, Tucson, Arizona, grad-
uated from Yale in 1965 with a B.A. in 
History and Harvard Law School in 
1968. He is a professor of Law at 
WCSL. 

 

Elvira Austin 

Elvira Austin '68 was recently 
featured in the Long Beach Press 
Telegram following her appoint-
ment to the municipal bench. 

Born in Kiev, Russia, daughter 
of an engineer father and a phy-
sician mother, Elvira speaks four 
languages. 

The family left Russia in 1942, 
settling in Caracas, Venezuela, 
after brief stays in Poland and 
Austria. There Elvira graduated 
from university and law school 
and was admitted to practice. In 
1963 she moved to Hollywood 
and first attended Southwestern 
Law School, then graduated from 
WCSL. 

After being admitted to prac-
tice in the California, federal and 
U.S. Supreme courts in 1969, she 
began working with the county 
public defender's office. Since 
then she has served as trial deputy 
in Long Beach and San Pedro, 
where she acted as deputy in 
charge during 1978-79. 

Elected to the Long Beach Bar 
Board of Governors in 1968, she 
also served on the state bar's legal 
services section as chairman of its 
professional competence sub-
committee, on its discipline com-
mittee and as an examiner. She 
was also named to the county 
Criminal Courts Bar Association 
Board and chaired its ethics 
committee. 

Elvira frequently interprets for 
Spanish-speaking clients in court. 
Married to a fellow law student, 
Robert Austin, she is the mother 
of an 8-year old daughter. 
Steve Hough, head deputy 

public defender in Long Beach 
said that Elvira "will be a welcome 
addition to the Long Beach bench. 
She's an excellent trial lawyer, a 
fine administrator and has a 
terrific sense of humor." 
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Marriages 
Katrina Marie Sack to Eugene Charles 
Templeton '63, October 1980. 
Mary M. Sydnor '67 to Robert Stanton, 
October 18, 1980. 
Claire Martel to Antonio P. Arroyo '73, 
July 12, 1980. 
Ann Finne '75 to Carl Couser '74, 
August 12, 1980. 
Marty Smith to Vic Woodward '74, 
August 1980. 
Candy (Bumgardner '79) to Richard 
DeVicariis '77, June 1980. 
Dianne Fleming to Kory S. Levoy '78, 
August 8, 1980. 
Laurie Carl '79 to Tom Wright, August 
30, 1980. 
Marian Eileen Fisher to Joseph Dankert 
'79, August 1980. 
Frances Castro '80 to Mike Morimoto 
'79, May 24, 1980. 

Births 
To Sonia (Spindt) Kreit '65 and husband 
Len, a son, Bradley George, September 
22, 1980. A brother for Alex (2). 
To Kaaren (Steubeck '66) and Raymond 
Gerach, a daughter, Andrea Kaaren, 
born August 21, 1980. 
To Jane (Granger '68) and Jim Graham, 
a daughter, Bethany, born October 3, 
1979. A sister for Drew (12), Brad (8) 
and Dawn (4). 
To William F. Ogle '69 and his wife, a 
daughter and first child, Margaret Ellen, 
born May 22, 1980. 

To Pamela J. (Potzler) Basich '70 and 
husband, Joseph, a first child, Candace 
Marie, October 7, 1980. 
To Diane and Allen Nickerson '70 a 
baby girl, Laurel Elizabeth, sister to 
Kelly Diane, August 20, 1980. 
To Malone (Lund '70) and James Wiebe, 
a son, Nathan James, born February 14, 
1980. 
To Peg (Guerrero '73) and Gregg Mc-
Dermont '71, a second son, Jeffrey 
David, October 21, 1980. A brother 
for Stephen Gregory. 
To Helen (McKenna '72) and Jack 
Rahder, a daughter, Katherine McKenna, 
May 7, 1980. 
To Susan (Baker) Buis '73 and husband, 
Steve, a son, William Steven, born 
October 2, 1980. A brother for Sara (4). 
To Dolores (Trigsted '73) and Carden 
Kalcevich '73, a third child, Karen 
Lynn, born May 28, 1980. A sister for 
Kelly (5) and Brett (3). 
To Mary! (Ball '70) and Steven Seliman 
'73, a daughter, Colby Elizabeth, 
September 24, 1980. She joins brother 
Blaine. 
To Patricia (Hartunian '73) and Glen 
Simonian, a daughter, Krista Rose, 
July 21, 1980. A sister for Michael (3). 
To Mary (Fletcher '74) and Richard 
Marthe, a son, James Michael, October 
7, 1980. 
To Dante Marinelli '76 and his wife, 
Terrie, a daughter, Danae, born August 
10, 1980. 
To Judy and John Mellotti '76, a 
daughter, Jana, born August 1980. 
To Laura Mulcahel and Frank Pombar 

'77, a second daughter, Melissa Mary, 
sister to Amanda Marie (18 months), 
August 31, 1980. 
To Maryrose (Santo '77) and Tom 
Raegen, a son, Adam Nathanial, July 
9, 1980. 

In Memoriam 
1930 	Dr. Floyd E. Durham, October 

23, 1980. 
1938 	Bruce D. Martin '38, October 

1980. 
1939 	Ora Belle Theurich, September 

1980. 
1940 Edward Nichols, September 

1980. 
Redford Chandler Rollins, Sep-
tember, 1980. 

1942 	Judy Sill Hamilton, August 27, 
1980. 

1948 Wendell 0. Beard, October 
1980. 

1950 	Albert J. Binder, October 9, 
1980. 

1951 	Dixie (Daugherty) Baird, Aug- 
ust 18, 1980. 
Dr. Tom E. Smith, November 
15, 1980. 

1964 	Irene (Carter) Wilson, Jr., Aug- 
ust 30, 1980. 

1975 	Dan Judd, September 1980. 

This statue of Hans 
Christian Andersen is 
one of the sights enjoy-
ed by students who par-
ticipate in the Whittier 
College in Copenhagen 
Program. 
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From The Bookstore 

ARM111j'FALE1  MIX"'FS 
The Armetale mug pictured here won't break or chip under normal 
use. Sand cast in "Armetale" non-toxic metal, which is a fusion in 
precise proportions of ten different metals, no two pieces are alike. 
The deep polished finish, the color, the undulations on all surfaces, 
even the slight imperfections, serve only to beautify, not mar the 
appearance. 

Mug with College insignia 	  $16.50 
Tax (for California residents)  	.99 
Shipping 	  $1.75 

Make checks payable to: WHITTIER COLLEGE BOOKSTORE 

Mail to Bookstore at: 	7214 South Painter Avenue 
Whittier, California 90602 
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OFFICERS OF THE BOARD 
Carl L. Randolph '43, Ph.D., Los Angeles, Chairman 
President, US Borax & Chemical Corporation 
R. Chandler Myers, Esq., Los Angeles, Vice Chairman 
Attorney at Law, Myers and D 'Angelo 
Dolores L. Ball '33, Whittier, Secretary 
Businesswoman 
Wallace R. Turner '27, Cudahy, Treasurer 
President, Turner Casting Corporation 

TRUSTEES 
Thomas W. Bewley, Esq., '26, Whittier 
Attorney at Law, Bewley, Lassleben, Miller and Satin 
David M. Brown, Phoenix 
Chairman of the Board, Arizona Communities Corp. 
Manuel R. Caldera, San Deigo 
President, AMEX Systems, Inc. 
W. B. Camp, Bakersfield 
President, W. B. Camp & Sons 
Richard H. Deihl '49, Los Angeles 
President, Home Savings & Loan Association 
Rayburn S. Dezember '55, Bakersfield 
Chairman of the Board, American National Bank 
Benton W. Dial '51, San Francisco 
Vice President, Pacific Telephone & Telegraph 
Jan J. Erteszek, Van Nuys 
President, The Olga Company 
Douglas W. Ferguson, Whittier 
Chairman of the Board, Quaker City ;Savings & Loan 
George F. Fry, Jr., Pasadena 
President, Fry Investments 
Mrs. John A. Fusco, Whittier 
President, Graham Properties, Inc. 
The Hon. Edward J. Guirado '28, Capistrano Beach 
Judge (Retired) 
Clinton 0. Harris '34, Whittier 
President, Harris Oldsmobile 
Robert M. Kennedy '37, San Francisco 
Partner, Kennedy & Jenks Engineers 
Jessamyn West McPherson '23, Napa 
Authoress 
William H. Marumoto '57, Washington, DC 
President, The Interface Group 
David T. Marvel, Delaware 
Vice President (Retired), The Olin Corporation 
Eugene S. Mills, Ph.D.,Ex Officio 
President of the College 

Lee E. Owens, Whittier 
President, Owens Publications 
Hubert C. Perry '35, Whittier 
Vice President (Retired), Bank of America 
Anthony R. Pierno, Esq., '54, Los Angeles 
Attorney at Law, Memel, Jacobs, Pierno and Gersh 
E. Orion Rodeffer, Santa Ana 
President, Rodeffer Investments 
Dr. Homer G. Rosenberger '34, Whittier 
Physician 
J. Stanley Sanders, Esq., '63, Beverly Hills 
Attorney at Law, Sanders and Booker 
Ruth B. Shannon, Whittier 
Community Leader 
Beverly M. Stauffer, Los Angeles 
President, John and Beverly Stauffer Foundation 
Dr. Allan J. Swanson, Downey 
Physician 
Benjamin B. Tregoe, Jr. '51, Princeton 
Chairman of the Board, Kepner-Tregoe, Inc. 
Jack R. Urich, Whittier 
UCO Oil Company 
Harold S. Voegelin, Esq., Newport Beach 
Attorney at Law, Voegelin and Barton 
Robert M. Wald, Ph.D., Los Angeles 
President, Robert M. Wald and Associates 
Donald E. Wood, Whittier 
President, Community Pontiac 

ALUMNI REPRESENTATIVE 
Willard V. Harris, Jr. '55, Balboa Island 
Land Developer 

HONORARY TRUSTEES 
John J. Compton, Laguna Hills 
Loretta M. Cook '05, Stanton 
Dr. Arthur F. Corey '24, San Mateo 
Ethel K. Eckels '25, San Gabriel 
The Hon. John A. Murdy,Jr., Newport Beach 
The Hon. Richard M. Nixon '34, New York 

PRESIDENT EMERITUS AND CHANCELLOR 
Paul S. Smith, Whittier 
PRESIDENT EMERITUS 
W. Roy Newsom '34, Whittier 
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